24 June, 2001

The Secretary,

Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, 

Small Business and Education References Committee,

Suite S1.61 Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Fax: (02) 6277 5706

eet.sen@aph.gov.au
Dear Sir/Madam,

Please find attached a submission to the Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business and Education References Committee’s inquiry into the capacity of public universities to meet Australia’s higher education needs.

I hope you will be able to accept the submission even though it is now well past the formal submission date. 

Yours sincerely,

T. M. Battin

Submission to Senate Employment, Workplace Relations, Small Business and Education References Committee inquiry into the capacity of public universities to meet Australia’s higher education needs

Introduction

I am currently the Acting Head of School of Social Science at the University of New England (UNE). I was also a member of the National Tertiary Education Union’s (NTEU) enterprise bargaining team for the 22 months it took to reach an Enterprise Agreement with UNE management between August 1999 and June 2001.

I have been most interested in the Senate’s inquiry into the state of Australia’s university system. Many of the following comments can be applied to the sector as a whole; some are particular to the University of New England. At various stages since October last year, I have wanted to write a detailed submission to the Senate inquiry. I was one of the academics who responded to the Australia Institute’s survey into academic standards and academic freedom conducted last year and reported in the media in January of 2001. I also co-wrote a letter to the Sydney Morning Herald on the subject, which was published on January 18.     

Apart from the sheer workload that academic staff are now expected to carry, a number of events took place (one of which is referred to below) that prevented me from being able to write a detailed submission. The great irony of your inquiry is that the very people whom the Australian parliament and public could learn most from are likely to be too overworked to be able to find the time to write.

The Context

Aside from the constraints of time and work, there is also the problem of not knowing where to begin to describe what is happening to Australia’s public universities.  

Among the main problems which plague today’s universities are the following:

· The overall effects of funding cuts;

· The increased stress of general and academic staff;

· The increase of student-staff ratios in various disciplines and in the national average;

· The increase in administrative workload on academic staff.

The first three of these are effects directly arising from government policy; the fourth is an indirect effect. The issues raised by the first three of these factors are covered and dealt with by a submission from the National Tertiary Education Union much more adequately than I could hope to do.

The fourth effect, though seemingly innocuous, is much more insidious than is commonly assumed. Were the increase in workload merely a result of cuts in staffing, it would be bad enough. In fact, the increase has occurred because there has been an overriding trend of governments — particularly the present government — to interfere in the workings of universities, and a trend of university managements in turn to interfere with those who carry out the real work of a university. Under the guise of accountability, DETYA continually and increasingly thinks up new ways to make universities jump higher and higher for fewer and fewer crumbs. An onlooker might be tempted to conclude that officials dreaming up such torture were themselves suffering from a severe sickness. Such a conclusion would probably be well substantiated. However, government policy needs to be seen as part of a deliberate and ‘rational’ strategy as well: the aim is to make the competition for public funds so undesirable that Australia’s public universities will increasingly seek their funds from elsewhere. Eventually — and we are very nearly at this point at present — the universities will no longer be public in any meaningful sense.  

Another aspect of the public university system that needs to be examined — and on which as a political scientist I feel I have some expertise — is the inappropriate governance structures of modern universities. University councils/senates are not, in the main, democratically elected; only a minority of positions are designated as elected positions. Presumably, the argument in defence of the present structures is that democratic election for every position is inappropriate because of the need for managerial prerogative or accountability to governments, state and federal. Even if these arguments are to be accepted, there are still issues relating to the selection of appointees that need to be considered. Some of the appointees to the Council of UNE, for example, do not take any interest in the University. They have shown themselves to be wholly unsuitable appointees in so far as they seem totally unaware of the objective state of the University, its teaching and research activity, or the morale of staff. At UNE, in addition, there are extremely worrying problems concerning the dictatorial tendencies of the Chancellor. Every Council meeting is a new experience in anticipating the performance that might eventuate.

Yet another aspect of the context in which universities now operate is the enterprise bargaining system. What we have witnessed in the latest round (round 3) of enterprise bargaining is nothing other than a farce. The result of the third round of EB is that Australia’s universities, below a specified and an agreed floor, are (rightly) to have identical working conditions. Above this they will enjoy approximately similar conditions. The salaries of academics in this third round will vary within a 2% range. 

That is, the Australian public has paid for, through the lost time of academics and mangers within universities, a decentralised system of bargaining which has produced an outcome that could have been much more effectively and efficiently achieved by a centralised system. Very conservatively, I estimate the lost time at UNE to be in the order of 6 000 working hours. 

The above remarks are meant to illustrate the wider context in which universities operate. However, there are a number of problems that go to the internal management of universities.

Managerialism

The media coverage of the university system earlier this year emphasised the issue of ‘soft marking’ and instances of academics feeling compromised. As important as this issue is, the even more important point which I was attempting to make in my letter to the Sydney Morning Herald of 18 January, was that we should be astonished that soft marking and related problems do not occur more often, given the parlous state of our universities. Through the sheer financial imperative to keep ‘bums on seats’ the standards of our universities are called into question.

The choices an individual university makes about how it will allocate its resources to attract students are to some extent real, but even here there can be problems. For instance, an institution can make choices that go entirely against the wishes of staff, the culture of the institution, and, where it is rarely given, good outside advice. One choice that is sometimes taken in contemporary circumstances is to go for the ‘dumbing down’ option. 

However, there are other, more industrially orientated problems with university managements as well. Among them (at UNE at least) are:

· An abuse of and contempt for staff

· Attempts, successful and unsuccessful, to deny the freedom of speech. As this submission is being written, the President of the student body of UNE has just had his email access revoked

· An absolute control freakery that can often result in high farce. In April this year I initiated legal proceedings in the Federal Court against UNE. I alleged that my appointment as Acting Head of School was being blocked by the Vice Chancellor, based on my union activism. The matter has now been settled to my satisfaction. (None of these remarks are outside those that have already been placed on the public record.)      

· Behaviour that can be described as generally scandalous, in some cases corrupt, and, in one or two instances, criminal

· Incompetent financial management

· Incompetent statistical processing

· A determination to advance arguments of a low ‘capacity to pay’ general and academic salary increases, subsequent payment of these staff at the lowest national level, while at the same time secretly increasing the pay of the Vice Chancellor by 50% 

· Unfair dismissals of general staff

· A punishing mentality in general administration of the university that would rival that of the Howard Ministry

· Attempts to create division between general and academic staff and the destruction of workforce harmony. These destructive practices have been deliberately sought by management. For the most part, these attempts are not very successful in as much as general staff who work with academics share the commitment to the core aims of the university. The division occurs — and is exploited by management — between much of central administration on the one hand, and those closer to the university’s vital activities.    

· An utter determination to break the will of staff, and,

· The creation of a managerial culture in which academic practices must comply with managerial prerogative, rather than attempting to decide on best academic practice and administering that practice well.

I can speak in more detail on any of these points. Again, because of time constraints, I have merely listed them. However, to illustrate what I mean by the last of these points, I have attached a copy of a letter from the Registrar of UNE to selected staff of the University. Note the language under the section ‘Business Process Review’. It is reasonable to assume that, because this letter was sent to staff containing academics, the language has been toned down. So, even though presumably some care has been taken not to offend, we still see references to ‘current business processes’ when the author really means academic practices. Note the way in which the patient will have to be amputated to fit the table, rather than finding a suitable table. This document has been chosen not because it is typical of how things are now run at UNE, but because, as one of the more mild examples of what is wrong, it might give the Australian public and its parliament an idea of what else goes on in our once great universities.

Conclusion  

Of those who recognise that Australia’s universities are bleeding, people tend to divide into three groups: those who see the problem as one only of government funding; those who see the problem as the internal management of universities; and, those who, like myself, believe the problem is both.

In the 1980s it would have been difficult to sustain an argument that there was no waste in the universities. Governments are right to identify and eliminate waste of public funds. Today’s universities, however, are well past the point of finding waste in the usual sense in which this term is used. In 2001, after five years of massive cuts in public funds, the paradox is that government policies now encourage waste by creating a managerial bureaucracy. This occurs at a number of levels. One of the straightforward ways in which it occurs is that the managers if universities believe they have to spend money to find sources of income to make up for reductions in public expenditure. That they are often incompetent at this is another story. The point is that this bureaucracy sucks the funds out of academic staffing, teaching, research, and the support staff that are necessary to carry out the core functions of the university. 

The even more worrying sign is that, even if the loss of public money could be made up by private sources, the switch in income source will change fundamentally — has changed fundamentally — our universities for the worse. The present Pro Vice Chancellor (Academic) of UNE has publicly acclaimed the new conditions in which universities operate. Why on earth would anyone do this? The answer is obvious: the present state of universities, combined with the industrial landscape in Australia, gives him and people like him enormous and unprecedented power, and makes the ‘managers’ of the ‘public’ universities accountable to no one.
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Academic Registrar's Office


Armidale NSW 2351, Australia

The University of
Telephone(02) 6773 2805 Facsimile (02) 6773 3753

NEW ENGLAND
email: Registrar@metz.une.edu.au

Stephen R. Marlor

12 June 2001

University of New England

Dear,

As 1 am sure you are aware there has been significant discussion in relation to our Student and Finance Systems. The purpose of this report / letter is to bring staff up to speed, seek input from those who wish to contribute and to explain the process that will be followed for the selection of a new student system.

Background and Current Situation

A document was prepared with comments from people across the University to address the issue of our systems. A copy of this document is attached as Appendix A. It has already been agreed that the Finance System should be replaced and the University is proceeding to this end. Given the greater expense on replacing a Student System the Vice‑Chancellor has sought more detail and a business case is being prepared to weigh up the options. SCT Corporation, supplier of the Banner Student product, had their Australian Account Manager and a Senior Technician at UNE two weeks ago (21 May) and they have organised a visit from a 'Technical Expert' for three days as a sign of their good will and support of their product. UNE has to pay for the travel, accommodation and sustenance. This opportunity will be taken to address the issue required in the business case mentioned above and to determine the best options for keeping Banner Student operational for the next two years if we do proceed to change systems.

Before proceeding on to the Student System 1 believe it appropriate to advise where we are up to with the selection of a Finance System. Because the market place had already been investigated with the search for an Electronic Procurement package (e‑Procurement) and the desire is to have GST compliant system in for 2002 the decision was made to go direct to a subset of potential vendors with a Request For Program (RFP). The RFP has been developed with input from a wide range of users. The closing date for submissions is 5 June with analysis undertaken during the month of June. A recommendation will be forwarded to the Executive Committee early in July for consideration and recommendation to the Vice‑Chancellor. The target is to award the contract in early to mid‑July.

From a Student System perspective the University advertised for an Expressions Of Interest (E01). This closed on 25 May with some 20+ submissions. These are being assessed against a range of selection criteria to develop a short list. This short list will be those firms (vendors) that will be sent the RFP for the Student System. Assuming that the business case is accepted and we are proceeding to consider other products there are four areas where we need significant input from users. These are:

Development of the RFP and Selection Criteria for a new system, 

• Input into the Selection Process including site visits,

• Contribution to the Project Implementation Team, and

• Participation in the Business Process Review. 1 will deal with these in order.

Development of the Request For Program (RFP) and Selection Criteria

Some areas have submitted quite a bit of detail in terms of their requirement for a system. This needs to be expanded to cover all users of the Student System in order that the RFP can be developed. Peter Edwards and Brian Cameron from the Applications Group in the IT Division have already been in contact with other institutions that have recently produced an R‑FP document to assist in the production of ours. If you wish to be part of a Focus Group in the next two weeks to have input into what you believe we require a system to do please advise by e‑mail to: Reoistrar@une.edu.au As part of the development of the RFP with users it is expected that some clear selection criteria will be produced from a users perspective.

Selection Process

A draft plan has been drawn up in terms of action for the selection of a Student System, assuming the business case for change is accepted. A copy of this plan is attached as Appendix B. Each of the vendors asked to respond to the RFP will be given the opportunity to demonstrate their product(s) to the University Community. It is proposed that prior to this the Business Owners (Academic Registrar and Director of Financial Services), Project Director and a key technical staff member will visit some sites where the short listed Student Systems have been implemented along side the short listed Finance Systems. The purpose of these visits will be to assess the bigger picture and business processes of these institutions, assess their project implementation approach and re and technical issues. Immediately after the demonstrations a selection of student users will be asked to visit relevant individual sites. Those visiting the sites will be asked and report back to the University possibly including a short presentation. Guidelines will be provided in terms of what is required and the RFP will form a basis for the investigation. It is here where 1 require nominations for site visits. The nominations will be called for in early July and it is expected that we will require people to visit at least one site each. Initial expressions of interest to undertake a specific site visits can be sent by e‑mail to: Registrar@une.edu.au 

Contribution to the Project Implementation Team

A diagrammatic representation of the Management Structure for the Implementation of the New Systems, inclusive of the Review of Business Processes, is attached as Appendix C. See below for more detail on the Business Process Review. Users will be required for the Student Information Systems (SIS) Project Team. The number required has yet to be determined.

Some will be required fairly early in the project and others after a 'Fit' / 'Gap' Analysis has been completed where we identify what is required in order to fill the 'gap' between the product and our processes. It should be noted at this stage that the life span of the Project Team is not limited to the 'go‑live' date. There is clear evidence that a significant amount of work post‑implementation is required and it is feasible that this team or a reasonable section of this team will be required for at least 12 months post‑implementation.

Staff members across the University will be approached and asked if they wish to be involved. Please keep this in mind. Staff will also be required as part of Reference Groups to provide advice to the Project Teams (Student and Finance).

Business Process Review

One critical factor we have to address is our current business processes. There is no product on the market that fits the way UNE does business. In fact one of our problems with the system we currently have is that we adjusted the system to match our business processes rather than asking ourselves why do we do business the way we do and considering the impact of changing our processes. The recent experiences of a number of institutions suggests that it is the business processes that should be addressed in order to implement the vanilla version of a product as much as possible. The reported experiences of UNSW and others with cost blow outs are predominantly as a result of requiring substantial change to a base product and stubbornness in terms of adjusting the way they do business.

It is as a result of our past experience with the last implementation and the reports from other institutions that we are going to review our businesses process with the aim of simplification of our rules and regulations and thus processes and procedures. The work on this aspect will commence soon with an overall look from the highest levels and then start to dig deeper into whether the current process fit. Eve Woodberry, Chief Librarian, who has substantial experience from her previous institution will be heading the Steering Committee on the review
of the business processes.

Working Groups will be formed to address specific issues as they arise and to independently consider the broader picture. These working groups will report to the relevant areas on the implementation side of the exercise as required as well as to the Business Process Review Steering Committee.

Action Required

1.

If you wish to be considered to be part of a Focus group e‑mail:

Registrar@ une.edu.au
2.

If you wish to nominate yourself for consideration to undertake a site visit e‑mail:

Registrar @une.edu.au
3.

Note that you may be called upon to contribute to Project Implementation Team.

Further details will be provided when the Project Plan has been further developed.

4.

Note the creation of the Business Process Review Steering Committee and that staff


will be asked to contribute to Working Groups.

Thanking you in advance for your input.

Yours Sincerely,

, 
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Stephen R Marlor
Academic Registrar
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